
 

14/11/2018, pg 1 
 

LYME REGIS TOWN COUNCIL 
 

TOWN MANAGEMENT AND HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE 
 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 14 NOVEMBER 2018 
 

Present 
 
Chairman:   Cllr J. Scowen 
 
Members: Cllr R. Doney, Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, Cllr D. Hallett, Cllr P. Hicks, Cllr 

B. Larcombe, Cllr S. Miller, Cllr Mrs C. Reynolds, Cllr J. Scowen, 
Cllr G. Turner, Cllr S. Williams 

 
Officers: Mr M. Adamson-Drage (operations manager), Mr M. Green 

(deputy town clerk), Mrs A. Mullins (administrative officer) 
   

18/44/TMH Public Forum 
    
 Ms R. Pope 
 
 Ms Pope spoke about the cemetery chapel, as referred to at agenda item 7, Update 

Report. She said a contributor to the local newspaper recently described one of the 
19th century chapels as a ‘little gem’, which in a response to the same newspaper, she 
had agreed with. She said they were both concerned about water ingress to the roof, 
which was damaging the stencils on the walls, although this was thankfully being 
addressed. However, she said other repair work was required, such as the doors. Ms 
Pope said the more easterly chapel also needed maintenance, such as the stained-
glass windows, and this building was sadly being used as a storage room. She said 
someone else had described it as a ‘great shame’, which she agreed with, and referred 
to it as a ‘junk room’. She said the platform and the ladder that was put in was probably 
worth more than all the objects stored there. Ms Pope said she would have liked to see 
the chapel open to the public during the day for quiet reflection as they visited the 
cemetery. However, she said the platform had ruined the chapel as it was put in across 
the main stained-glass windows. Ms Pope said she understood the council had a legal 
responsibility to maintain the cemetery and its buildings and she had also been told 
that several people over a number of years had tried to draw attention to the need for 
ongoing maintenance. She said some people were told money was allocated but 
nothing was done. She said it seemed to be a case of ‘out of sight, out of mind’. With 
regards to the western chapel, Ms Pope said it would now be more expensive to solve 
the maintenance problems as the plaster and stencils needed specialist attention. She 
said several people had done an excellent job of making people aware of the chapels 
and their interesting history during the annual open days and they had collected a 
substantial amount of historical information. Ms Pope asked the council to carry out 
ongoing maintenance to prevent further damage, to carry out work to renovate the 
chapels, and to install a history information board in the cemetery. 

 
 Ms Pope also spoke in relation to agenda item 16, Spittles Lane Landfill Site and she 

thanked Eve for her report on the site. She said she had recently watched three 
television programmes regarding landfill sites and also plastics, which she 
recommended watching. She said some aspects were depressing, but also 
encouraging because of new developments. Ms Pope said directly behind the 
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Charmouth Road allotments there was still a lot of rubbish, including a number of cars, 
all waiting to slide down into the sea. She said she had been concerned about the 
amount of metal and other unpleasant things on the beach for some time, which 
included asbestos, plastics, metal and chemical contaminants. Ms Pope said people 
tended to either not know the tip was there or they thought the rubbish was Victorian. 
She said some was Victorian, but a lot wasn’t, and there was definitely 20th century 
rubbish as the tip didn’t close until the 1970s. She thanked the town clerk for instructing 
the report and said she had raised the topic of the tip and requested an expert review 
to start a conversation. Ms Pope said people rightly worried about plastic on the beach 
and did beach cleans, but they also needed to be concerned about this tip, which she 
understood was sitting on the most active landslip in Europe. She said the tip needed 
to be acknowledged, assessed, monitored and appropriate actions taken. Ms Pope 
said following the programme ‘A Rubbish History’, she had contacted one of the 
contributors from Queen Mary University of London who had displayed a map of 
historic landfill or rubbish sites. She said the tip was registered under the name ‘Tip 
east of Spittles Lane’ as a historic landfill site, not as a coastal historic landfill site, 
despite the fact it would all end up in the sea. Ms Pope said she had a number of 
questions and requests to the council, which she would send electronically. 

 
 Ms S. Moseley 
 
 As manager of the Marine Theatre, Ms Moseley spoke in relation to agenda item 10, 

Marine Theatre Sign. She said over the past 12 months they had worked hard to 
improve the reputation and quality of performance at the theatre, which had 
coincidentally fitted in well with the raising of the profile of Lyme Regis, with events 
such as Pages of the Sea. She said performances had included regular sell-out shows, 
comedian Jethro, and a day-time disco for children raising money for Lyme Regis 
Carnival. Ms Moseley said Sir Ian McKellen would be appearing at the theatre in July 
2019 with a one-man show in support of the Marine Theatre and particularly youth 
theatre. She said this show had sold out within hours. She said the theatre would like 
to maintain the good relationship with local organisations, especially the town council. 
As part of this strategy and to future-proof their plan, she said they wanted to improve 
public awareness of the theatre’s location. Ms Moseley said many summer visitors 
didn’t know where the theatre was and even when told, struggled to find it, which was 
why they believed a sign to the entrance of the archway would be a benefit. She said 
there was a precedent for a sign above the archway, made of stained glass. She said 
this was an interesting and aesthetically pleasing piece of theatre history but it wasn’t 
sufficient enough for people to notice and it didn’t match today’s trend. Ms Moseley 
said the drill hall sign was also an important part of the theatre’s history, which they 
would like to use, particularly as it was the theatre’s 125th anniversary next year. She 
said the mock-up of the proposed new sign within the agenda papers was done at 
speed and was a very crude artist’s impression to be able to demonstrate the kind of 
thing they were hoping to do. She said the new image, which had been circulated to 
members, was a better representation of how the sign would look. Ms Moseley said 
the stained glass was attractive but not noticeable, but the proposed new sign would 
complement the existing sign, which could only be a benefit to both locals and visitors. 
She said as the council continued to raise the bar for the prosperity of Lyme Regis, 
she felt sure this small but important addition would fit in nicely with the council’s 
progressive plans.  

 
18/45/TMH  Apologies 
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  Cllr J. Broom – holiday 
  Cllr Mrs C. Reynolds – illness 
 

18/46/TMH Minutes 
 

Proposed by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis and seconded by Cllr G. Turner, the minutes of the 
previous meeting held on 3 October 2018 were ADOPTED. 

 
18/47/TMH Disclosable Pecuniary Interests 

 
There were none. 
 

18/48/TMH Dispensations 
 

There was no grant of dispensations made by the town clerk in relation to the business 
of this meeting. 
 

18/49/TMH Matters arising from the minutes of the Town Management Committee meeting 
held on 3 October 2018 

 
 Beach replenishment 
  
 Cllr B. Larcombe was concerned a lot more sand had been lost during recent storms, 

which would have significantly changed the beach profile. 
 
 The deputy town clerk said Cllr J. Broom had been provided with technical drawings 

by West Dorset District Council (WDDC), but they wouldn’t reflect the current beach 
levels. He said the beach had replenished itself following storms several months ago, 
but he didn’t know what the long-term effects were. He said he would follow this up 
with the WDDC engineer. 

 
 Cllr B. Larcombe asked if the deputy town clerk could ask the engineer if there was a 

possibility of extending the break water by 10yds. 
  

Hydrock traffic survey 
 
 Cllr Mrs M. Ellis asked when the draft report would be available. 
 
 The deputy town clerk said it was expected at the end of November. 
 
 Cllr R. Doney asked if there had been any contributions from members of the public. 
 
 The deputy town clerk said consultation would be carried out through Lyme Voice. He 

said some other comments had been made during the process but there had been no 
formal consultation. 
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18/50/TMH Update Report 
 

 Cash machine 
 
 The operations manager said Cllr Mrs C. Reynolds had been in touch with someone 

at Cash Zone so there was hopefully some movement. 
 
 Cemetery chapel 
 
 Cllr D. Hallett said there were many issues with the building other than the roof, 

including water ingress and broken window locks, and a surveyor with experience of 
church buildings should be asked to survey the building. He said the non-conformist 
chapel was a mess and all the equipment should be removed. 

 
 Cllr Mrs M. Ellis said the non-conformist chapel was used to store equipment for the 

pantomime society and the musical theatre group. 
 
 Charmouth Road park and ride 
 
 Cllr Mrs M. Ellis asked officers to push for the passenger information and income and 

expenditure from First bus to allow the council to make a decision on whether to pursue 
a planning application for the Sidmouth Road site. 

  
18/51/TMH Dorset Police Community Safety Accreditation Scheme  

 
 Cllr B. Larcombe said the scheme wouldn’t give the officers involved much in the way 

of arrest powers and he believed the council would be better served in continuing to 
press the police and crime commissioner to put pressure on central government for 
more police officers.  

 
 Cllr Mrs M. Ellis agreed and said supporting this scheme would effectively mean 

ratepayers paid twice for policing. She said the council needed to encourage people 
to report problems to the police to provide the statistics to justify a police presence.  

 
 Cllr J. Scowen agreed the council should be pressing for more police officers but 

believed this scheme would be in addition to that and would provide an immediate 
solution. 

 
 Cllr S. Miller said the case hadn’t been proven for this kind of scheme in a town the 

size of Lyme Regis and he agreed the council should be applying pressure through 
other available channels. 

 
 The administrative officer said the Dorset police and crime commissioner was due to 

attend a council meeting in February 2019. 
 
 Proposed by Cllr S. Miller and seconded by Cllr B. Larcombe, members agreed to 

RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL not to hold any further discussions with Dorset 
Police regarding the Community Safety Accreditation Scheme. 
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18/52/TMH Winter Boat Storage 
   

 Cllr S. Williams said there were now 26 boats on the western section of Monmouth 
Beach car park, taking up 200 metres and providing an income of £11,680 WDDC. He 
said he was in favour of the car park being used to store boats, but it was also being 
used to store other equipment from the slipway. He added that WDDC had put its 
charges up for boat storage, and the town council should be receiving a fair share of 
this income. 

 
Cllr Mrs M. Ellis said although the council should be supporting a working harbour by 
allowing the storage of boats, she was concerned this request had come to the council 
retrospectively and the boats were already on the car park. 
 
As WDDC had increased its storage charges by 21%, Cllr Mrs M. Ellis suggested the 
same increase should be applied to the town council’s charge to WDDC for use of the 
land. 
 
It was proposed by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis and seconded by Cllr S. Miller to approve the 
request from West Dorset District Council, on behalf of the harbourmaster, to store 
boats on the western section of Monmouth Beach car park from 1 October 2018 until 
1 April 2019, and to instruct officers to charge West Dorset District Council £4,235 plus 
VAT, which represents a 21% increase on the 2017/18 charge. 
 
This motion was not carried.  
 
Cllr B. Larcombe said this figure was no reflection of the income the council would lose 
and WDDC was profiting at the town council’s expense. 
 
It was proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe to conduct a proper survey of the space occupied 
by WDDC on the western section of Monmouth Beach car park and work out a formula 
for how income can be calculated. 
 
This motion was not seconded. 
 
It was proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe to charge WDDC a rate for the western section 
of Monmouth Beach car park that takes account of the boat racks, as well as the boats. 
 
This motion was not seconded. 
 
Cllr S. Miller said a charging formula was agreed two years ago and he suggested 
splitting the difference between the 2017/18 charge and the potential income the 
council could have generated from car parking. 
 
Cllr B. Larcombe suggested a charge of £5,750, the estimated income WDDC would 
receive based on 20 boats, as outlined in the report. 

 
Proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe and seconded by Cllr D. Hallett, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to approve the request from West Dorset District 
Council, on behalf of the harbourmaster, to store boats on the western section of 
Monmouth Beach car park from 1 October 2018 until 1 April 2019, and to instruct 
officers to charge West Dorset District Council £5,750 plus VAT. 
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Cllr S. Williams requested a recorded vote. 
 
Voted for – Cllr J. Scowen, Cllr B. Larcombe, Cllr P. Hicks, Cllr G Turner, Cllr D. Hallett 
Voted against – Cllr R. Doney, Cllr S. Williams, Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, Cllr S. Miller 
Abstentions – None 

 
18/53/TMH Marine Theatre Sign  
 
 Cllr B. Larcombe said he would prefer to see finger-post signs pointing to the theatre 

from Cobb Gate and around the back of the Guildhall as a safer route.  
 
 Cllr Mrs M. Ellis said she was not in favour of having two signs in one location and 

suggested the proposed new sign covered the existing stained-glass sign. 
 
 Cllr J. Scowen said it would be a shame to cover the existing art deco sign. He said 

the existing sign showed up in the dark, while the proposed new sign would be more 
noticeable in the daytime. 

 
 It was proposed by Cllr J. Scowen to approve the request from the Marine Theatre for 

a new sign on Guildhall Cottage, in addition to the existing. 
 
 This motion was not seconded. 
 
 Proposed by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis and seconded by Cllr B. Larcombe, members agreed to 

RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL not to approve the request from the Marine 
Theatre for a new sign on Guildhall Cottage, but to look into additional signage directing 
people to the theatre from Cobb Gate. 

 
18/54/TMH Gardens’ Ground Monitoring 
   
  As a guide, the operations manager said he had received a quote for £2,790 plus VAT 

for a topographical and ground movement monitoring survey. 
 
 It was proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe and seconded by Cllr G. Turner to instruct officers 

to obtain quotations for the topographical and ground movement monitoring surveys of 
the Langmoor and Lister Gardens. 

 
 This motion was not voted on. 
 
 Cllr R. Doney questioned the need for this survey as previous information had indicated 

there was no real concern. 
 
 Cllr B. Larcombe left the meeting at 7.56pm. 
 
 Cllr R. Doney asked why the town council would pay for this survey and not WDDC.  
 
 Cllr J. Scowen said the survey would mark positions at a particular point in time in case 

there are slippages in the future. 
 
 Cllr B. Larcombe returned to the meeting at 7.58pm. 
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 Cllr D. Hallett said lots of monitoring had been carried out in the past and he was sure 
the monitoring points were still in-situ. 

 
 The deputy town clerk said WDDC carried out regular monitoring until recent years but 

it seemed to have reduced in frequency. 
 
 Cllr Mrs M. Ellis suggested asking the local district councillors to follow this up and try 

to obtain the monitoring results.  
 

Members agreed with this and Cllrs B. Larcombe and G. Turner agreed to amend their 
motion accordingly. 
 
Proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe and seconded by Cllr G. Turner, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to instruct officers to obtain quotations for the 
topographical and ground movement monitoring surveys of the Langmoor and Lister 
Gardens, and to ask the local members on West Dorset District Council to try and 
obtain any monitoring results from the district council. 

 
18/55/TMH Memorial Benches 
 

Members agreed the existing benches on Marine Parade were well-used, but there 
was some concern there could end up being a proliferation of benches to satisfy 
demand. 
 
 Proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe and seconded by Cllr G. Turner, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to add 14 memorial benches to Marine Parade as 
the provision for 2019. 

 
18/56/TMH Water Points on the Seafront 
 

Cllr S. Williams felt there was a need for a water point outside Marine Parade toilets 
and as there was already a drain there, this could be easily done. 
 
Cllr Mrs M. Ellis said she didn’t see the need for water points as there were already 19 
‘Refill’ stations in Lyme Regis. She said the water fountain in Anning Road playing field 
was removed due to the risk of Legionnaires’ disease and the same risk still existed. 
 
Cllr J. Scowen said although the Refill scheme was in use in Lyme, he had never seen 
it advertised and he didn’t believe it was widely used, which was why he supported 
water points, in addition to Refill. 
 
Cllr R. Doney said there was no reason the council couldn’t ask more businesses on 
Marine Parade to take part in the scheme and the council could give it more publicity. 
He said the scheme was also supported by Plastic Free Lyme Regis and he could 
arrange for stickers to go in the windows of participating businesses. 
 
It was proposed by Cllr S. Williams and seconded by Cllr J. Scowen to install a water 
point outside the Marine Parade toilets. 
 
This motion was not carried. 
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Proposed by Cllr S. Miller and seconded by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL not to install water points on Marine Parade. 
 

18/57/TMH Seagull Control 
  

Cllr B. Larcombe said although the seagulls would go away when the birds of prey 
were present and return once they were gone, he believed it was worth trialling 
falconry. 
 
Cllr J. Scowen was in favour of falconry but didn’t think one day was enough to have 
an effect and he believed a few days would be better.   

  
It was suggested the trial could be held over several days of the Easter weekend in 
2019. 
 
Cllr Mrs M. Ellis said the council shouldn’t specify days in case there was bad weather 
on those days. 
  
On the hours suggested, i.e. 12pm to 4pm, Cllr S. Miller said this would cost the council 
£380 per session, which had not been budgeted for. He said a trial day should be held 
and its success reported back to the council, at which point the council could decide if 
it wanted to extend the trial. In the long-term, he said the council should look at the 
success rate and use this method in conjunction with other initiatives. 
 
Cllr R. Doney said it was already known what affect the birds of prey would have, i.e. 
the seagulls would return once they were gone, but he believed it was worth having a 
trial for a day. He said the council could then talk about other things it could do to 
control seagulls, such as working with takeaway outlets. 
 
Proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe and seconded by Cllr S. Williams, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to agree to a bird control trial with a falconer 
during a day in the 2019 Easter holidays between 12pm and 4pm. 
 

18/58/TMH Langmoor/Lister Woodland Walk Nature Trail 
 

Members agreed employees should be encouraged to come forward with their ideas. 
 
Proposed by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis and seconded by Cllr B. Larcombe, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to approve a proposal by the operations 
supervisor to create a nature trail in the woodland walk in the Langmoor/Lister 
Gardens. 

 
18/59/TMH  Spittles Lane Landfill Site 

 
Members agreed a letter should be sent to Eve from the council thanking her for her 
report. 
 
Cllr Mrs M. Ellis left the meeting at 8.22pm. 
 
Members discussed the outstanding issues of land ownership and liability and agreed 
this needed to be resolved as soon as possible.  
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Cllr Mrs M. Ellis returned to the meeting at 8.24pm. 
 
Cllr D. Hallett said if the town council did own the site, it should be considering how 
the land could be used to better effect. 
 

18/60/TMH 9 Monmouth Beach and 42a Western Beach 
 

Proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe and seconded by Cllr G. Turner, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to approve the request to replace a static caravan 
at 9 Monmouth Beach, providing the footprint is no greater than the existing, and to 
extend a decking area at 42a Western Beach. 

 
18/61/TMH Emergency Procedure Review 

 
The operations manager said it had been requested that the mayor and deputy 
mayor’s contact details were included in the procedure, and he had made these 
amendments. 
 
Proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe and seconded by Cllr S. Miller, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to approve the updated emergency procedure, 
with the addition of the mayor and deputy mayor’s contact details. 

 
18/62/TMH Complaints and Incidents  

 
Members noted the report. 

 
18/63/TMH Play Parks 

 
Proposed by Cllr J. Scowen and seconded by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, members RESOLVED 
that under Section 1, Paragraph 2 of The Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 
1960, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for this item of business as 
it included confidential information relating to the financial or business affairs of a 
particular person within the meaning of paragraphs 1 and 8 of schedule 12A to the 
Local Government Act 1972 (see Section 1 and Part 1 of Schedule 1 to the Local 
Government (Access to Information) Act 1985), as amended by the Local Government 
(Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006. 
 

18/64/TMH Unit 1a, St Michael’s Business Centre 
 

Proposed by Cllr J. Scowen and seconded by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, members RESOLVED 
that under Section 1, Paragraph 2 of The Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 
1960, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for this item of business as 
it included confidential information relating to the financial or business affairs of a 
particular person within the meaning of paragraphs 1 and 8 of schedule 12A to the 
Local Government Act 1972 (see Section 1 and Part 1 of Schedule 1 to the Local 
Government (Access to Information) Act 1985), as amended by the Local Government 
(Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006. 

 
18/65/TMH CCTV Project 

 
Proposed by Cllr J. Scowen and seconded by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, members RESOLVED 
that under Section 1, Paragraph 2 of The Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 
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1960, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for this item of business as 
it included confidential information relating to the financial or business affairs of a 
particular person within the meaning of paragraphs 1 and 8 of schedule 12A to the 
Local Government Act 1972 (see Section 1 and Part 1 of Schedule 1 to the Local 
Government (Access to Information) Act 1985), as amended by the Local Government 
(Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006. 

 
18/66/TMH Cart Road Beach Huts 

 
Proposed by Cllr J. Scowen and seconded by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, members RESOLVED 
that under Section 1, Paragraph 2 of The Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 
1960, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for this item of business as 
it included confidential information relating to the financial or business affairs of a 
particular person within the meaning of paragraphs 1 and 8 of schedule 12A to the 
Local Government Act 1972 (see Section 1 and Part 1 of Schedule 1 to the Local 
Government (Access to Information) Act 1985), as amended by the Local Government 
(Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006. 

 
18/67/TMH Parking Enforcement Administration System 

 
Proposed by Cllr J. Scowen and seconded by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, members RESOLVED 
that under Section 1, Paragraph 2 of The Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 
1960, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for this item of business as 
it included confidential information relating to the financial or business affairs of a 
particular person within the meaning of paragraphs 1 and 8 of schedule 12A to the 
Local Government Act 1972 (see Section 1 and Part 1 of Schedule 1 to the Local 
Government (Access to Information) Act 1985), as amended by the Local Government 
(Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006. 

 
18/68/TMH Parking Restrictions, South Avenue and Haye Lane 

 
Cllr Mrs M. Ellis was concerned that introducing parking restrictions in South Avenue 
would have a knock-on effect in surrounding streets as people would park elsewhere 
to avoid paying for a permit. She said the new parking permit system used in other 
residential streets was also being abused as there were no permits on display in 
vehicles. 
Cllr D. Hallett said there was a large car park behind South Avenue where residents 
could park, so there was no need to park on the street anyway. 
 
Proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe and seconded by Cllr G. Turner, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL not to pursue parking restrictions in South 
Avenue. 
 
Members agreed parking restrictions were needed in Haye Lane due to vehicles 
parking dangerously on the junction. 
 
Cllr B. Larcombe asked if all the traffic regulation orders (TRO) the council had put 
forward could be dealt with en-bloc. 
 
The deputy town clerk said there was no certainty any of the TRO requests would be 
taken forward by Dorset County Council but he believed it was more likely if the 
requests were made en-bloc. 
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Proposed by Cllr B. Larcombe and seconded by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to pursue parking restrictions in Haye Lane.  

 
18/69/TMH Exempt Business 

 
a) Play Parks 
 

Cllr S. Miller said as there was an opportunity to obtain section 106 funding for 
replacement equipment at the Henry’s Way play area as well as the resurfacing, he 
believed the council should obtain two further quotations for both replacement play 
equipment and resurfacing. 
 
Cllr B. Larcombe suggested a company called Proludic could be approached. 
 
Proposed by Cllr S. Miller and seconded by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to obtain two further quotes for replacement play 
equipment and resurfacing of the Henry’s Way play area. 
 
Members were concerned there had been no response from the contractors of the 
Anning Road play area regarding issues with the surface. The operations manager 
said he would continue to pursue this. 

 
b) Unit 1a, St Michael’s Business Centre 
 

The deputy town clerk said the council had a share in the ownership of the entire 
building but it didn’t own unit 1a; it rented the unit from Lyme Regis Development Trust. 
 
Members were concerned about this as they believed the council had bought a share 
specifically for the use of community organisations. 
 
The deputy town clerk said he would check the lease again and bring a report back to 
the committee to confirm this. 

 
c) CCTV Project 
 

Some members were still concerned about what the purpose of the CCTV system was 
and why cameras were required in certain places, specifically at Anning Road playing 
field and the gazebo in the gardens.  
 
Cllr R. Doney said the quotes needed further clarification, including whether the town 
council would be responsible for providing the infrastructure and cabling, and whether 
the proposed systems would fulfil the council’s requirements. 
 
Proposed by Cllr J. Scowen and seconded by Cllr G. Turner, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to instruct officers to investigate the quote from 
Central Southern Security further and, subject to satisfactory explanations to officers 
and the cost remaining as the lowest quote received, engage them to install the new 
CCTV systems, with final approval being given to officers to accept the quote on this 
basis.  

 
d) Cart Road Beach Huts 
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The operations manager said he had enquired with the three companies what 
guarantees they would offer on the huts. He said the quotes were based on providing 
all the huts at once, but since the council’s decision to phase delivery over three years, 
further prices had been sought from the three companies on this basis. 
 
The operations manager said two of the companies would hold their prices for the first 
12 huts but couldn’t guarantee prices for future years, and one company had increased 
the price of the first 12 and also couldn’t guarantee prices for future years. 
 
The operations manager said one of the companies would provide a log cabin which 
would be made to look like a beach hut, and the other two companies would provide a 
product which was more in line with the specification.  
 
Proposed by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis and seconded by Cllr S. Miller, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to accept the quote from Poultons for replacement 
beach huts for the Cart Road. 

 
 e) Parking Enforcement Administration System 

 
Members agreed this would save the council money in the long-run and assist the 
enforcement officers in doing their job. 
 
Proposed by Cllr Mrs M. Ellis and seconded by Cllr S. Miller, members agreed to 
RECOMMEND TO FULL COUNCIL to agree to upgrade the council’s parking 
enforcement system, subject to two further quotes, to delegate authority to officers to 
choose the preferred provider, and for this information to be reported back to members. 
 
The meeting closed at 9.12pm. 

 
 


